TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE MAY 13TH, 2010 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting at the Stanford Town Hall on Thursday, May 13th, 2010.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence to reflect on those working at home and abroad to bring peace to the world and give us a safe place to live.


Roll Call:  
Mark D’Agostino – present




Thomas Dewhirst – present




Christopher Flynn – absent (would arrive later)




Johanna Shafer – present




Virginia Stern – present


Also in attendance were Attorney for the Town William Bogle, Building Inspector Don Smith and Highway Supt. Jim Myers.

APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS: Supervisor Stern suggested that the May 2010 Abstract of Claims and the Planning Board Escrow Abstract be approved later in the meeting.

[Councilman Flynn arrived at 7:35 PM.]

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
Councilman D’Agostino had suggested several changes to the Minutes of the 4/8/10 meeting.  Supervisor Stern read section 30 of Town Law that described the powers and duties of the Town Clerk in authoring Minutes.  After lengthy discussion, a motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Tom Dewhirst, to have two sections of the Minutes changed to read as follows: #14, pages 5 and 6 – “Councilman Dewhirst brought up his displeasure that the Town did not authorize the services of a labor consultant at $150 an hour plus 58¢ per mile, and this was brought to his attention when reviewing the monthly bills.  Further, it was noted that there was a February bill from the labor negotiator for a meeting between him and the Supervisor to discuss contract negotiations.  Councilman D’Agostino requested a transcript from that meeting to distribute to the entire Board since no other Board member was aware of that February meeting.  Further discussion involved having to the pay the labor negotiator for attending the 4/5/10 Executive Session and billing the Town.  After discussion, Mr. Dewhirst made a motion to terminate Michael Richardson as the labor negotiator and use Mike McGowan for insurance matters.  No second was forthcoming.  Discussion continued regarding the reasons for executive sessions.  Councilman D’Agostino was concerned that it appeared that the Board was entering into Executive Sessions at almost every meeting and felt that the Town Board should be more transparent...”  A Roll call vote was held as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn - yes; Johanna Shafer – no; Virginia Stern – no.  Motion carried.


The Minutes of the April 5th and April 23, 2010 Special Meetings were approved as written on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all in favor.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilman Flynn stated that the Farm and Agricultural Committee had met and that Terry Kilmer was the acting secretary, but had not received any minutes yet.  There would be no May meeting but they had planned to meet in June.  He did not know who the chairman would be at this time.  From the Master Plan Committee, they had discussed Dave Clouser’s water and sewer report for the proposed town center, and had gone over the ‘Request for Proposals’ for a planner with Attorney for the Town Bogle as there were several legal issues.  That RFP was on the agenda to be approved by the Town Board at this meeting. 


Councilman D’Agostino stated that he had been out of town for the Recreation Commission and Zoning Board of Appeals meetings.


Councilman Dewhirst stated that he had been sick when the C.A.C. had met, but reported that the Highway Dept. was busy cutting brush and trees, mowing, cleaning out culverts, paving and repairing broken equipment.  They had also been working on preparing the Rec. pond for the season and had repaired the Rec. parking lot.


Councilwoman Shafer reported from the April 20th Fire Commissioners meeting:

There had been an ambulance recall and damage had been done to the water truck from a brush fire, and they had a new service contract for the air tanks; a Fire Camp would be held for interested young women; and their finances were in excellent shape.  They had 
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moved money to take down the rear shed but some soil contamination had been found from a buried oil tank so water tests were done for Stanfordville Pizza.  Discussion took place regarding how to address the safety issues on the Mill Lane bridge: suggestions had been made to have a pond hydrant, a concrete pad by the pond so as not to have heavy trucks sink in while accessing, improve a turn around area, and perhaps have underground water tanks installed, similar to the Town Hall’s.  The bridge will probably not re-open due to the expense, but may have one lane open for emergency vehicles.  There had been 8 fires, 13 EMS calls and one motor vehicle accident in their monthly report.  They were also looking into having a ‘stair chair’ for an ambulance, costing over $500, to which the Health Committee might assist with the costs.  The Planning Board met on 4/28, but had their public hearing for RPG re-scheduled.  The Divyanand public hearing had been left open for further comments, with a traffic and driveway report expected from the Fire Chief.  The Millbrook School platform tennis courts had been discussed regarding location, lights and hours of operation.  The Lisman lot line adjustment was still being reviewed.


Supervisor Stern stated that the 1st quarter landfill monitoring report had been received and that all vents were fine and water samples were good.  As a reminder to all, census workers would be going around to those who had not completed their forms, and the Town was at 61% for completed census forms.  Mrs. Stern also reported from her attendance at meetings on water quality, as ours can be threatened by contaminants and affect everyone.  Many towns are revising their comprehensive plans and zoning to keep local aquifers safe.  The school budget vote and board election would be on May 18th from 7 AM to 9 PM.  All school districts are facing budget cuts and challenges; if approved, the budget will carry a 7.8% tax increase.  Further information can be obtained from the Pine Plains district website.  The Town’s budget work will start in September, and as the Highway budget is more than half of the total budget, planning and responsible spending must be done, and Councilman Dewhirst volunteered to get copies of other town’s budgets and their five-year plans.  Councilman Flynn would look over former Hwy. Supt. Burdick’s report from a couple of years ago.  Supervisor Stern also felt that the Town must also have a “checks and balances” plan in regard to the separation of duties for finances, and Councilman D’Agostino will look into this matter.  The Town’s purchasing policy is a more clear set of rules to follow, but Councilwoman Shafer will look into this, as well as other towns’ policies. 

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:  Joseph Norton, 232 Hobbs Lane, presented the Board with a letter regarding a problem with a pool on property at 204 Hobbs Lane that he was planning on buying, as well as a complaint about a meat slaughtering/selling operation at 210 Hobbs Lane, as well as his displeasure with the Building Inspector’s handling of both issues.


Carol Hanlon, also of Hobbs Lane, agreed with Mr. Norton’s comments on the 210 Hobbs Lane property, and asked who was on the new Town Garage committee.


Charles Hanlon, Hobbs Lane, had a question regarding zoning for agricultural businesses.

HIGHWAY: 

1. HIGHWAY SUPERINTENDENT’S PROPOSED FOUR-YEAR TERM: Attorney Bogle reported that this draft local law was not ready yet, but would be done in time for a special meeting, if needed.  

2. RADIO BID RESULTS: Three radio bids had been received and opened on 5/10/10, but only one was acceptable, one was not complete and one was late.  A further issue was that the bid proposal itself was not clear and Attorney Bogle would look into clarification on this matter.

3. NEW GARAGE COMMITTEE UPDATES: There was no report on this matter. 

UNFINISHED BUSINESS: 

1. MASTER PLAN COMMITTEE: The Master Plans’ recommendation to appoint Michelle Turck as their secretary was approved on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Mention was made that three letters of interest had been received but that only two had replied for interviewing.  The salary would be $11.62 for the first six months, $14.53 thereafter.  Motion carried with all in favor.  
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The Master Plan’s Request for Proposals for a planner, after it had been worked on by the Committee and Attorney Bogle, was approved on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Master Plan Comm. Chmn. Carol Hanlon added that the RFP would be on their website, that any questions would be answered and sent to all, and that the Town Clerk would receive the bids.  Motion carried with all in favor.

2. SUPERVISOR’S COMPUTER: Supervisor Stern had submitted a proposal to the Board for a new Dell computer and a printer in the amount of $1,641.10 but after discussion, with Mr. D’Agostino offering to look into other suggestions, no action was taken on this matter.

3. PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #2: ACCESS TO ALL PROPERTIES FOR EMERGENCY VEHICLES: A motion to set a public hearing on this proposed local law was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, for Thursday, June 10th, 2010 at 7:30 PM. Attorney Bogle will forward this proposed local law to Dutchess County Planning and the Town Clerk will forward to the adjoining towns.  Motion carried with all in favor.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. AT&T SPECIAL USE PERMIT: At the May 10th Special Meeting, the public hearing on this matter had been closed, but was then re-opened upon receipt of new information from consultant Richard Comi.  Attorney Bogle was waiting to get a letter from Mr. Comi to see if the application was now complete, and could then be voted on either at a Special Meeting or at the regular June meeting.

2. GREENWAY COMPACT: A presentation by John Clark from Dutchess Co. Planning had been given at the Monday workshop, with Supervisor Stern adding that Stanford was the only town in the County that had not joined the Compact.  Discussion followed with Attorney Bogle outlining the necessary steps - local law must be drafted in order to join the Compact, as well as a declaration of lead agency status, but other Board members asked for more time to look into the matter.  After further discussion, a motion was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Christopher Flynn, to just start the process by declaring the Town Board as lead agency to just “start the clock” with no further decisions made at this time.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – no; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Christopher Flynn - yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion carried.    

3. NYSERDA ENERGY AUDIT:  Supervisor Stern read the following resolution for a NYSERDA energy audit for the Town’s buildings:

RESOLUTION #10 OF 2010

A RESOLUTION TO CONTRACT WITH THE NEW YORK STATE ENERGY RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY (NYSERDA) TO CONDUCT AN ENERGY AUDIT OF THE STANFORD TOWN HALL AND THE STANFORD HIGHWAY GARAGE


WHEREAS it is the obligation of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford to conduct business in the most efficient way possible, and


WHEREAS it is the obligation of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford to spend taxpayer monies in the wisest, most careful and most efficient ways possible resulting in the most savings in the expenditure for services and contracts for the Town, and


WHEREAS the New York State Energy Law §9-103 authorizes municipalities to consult with and seek advice from NYSERDA and to let contracts for energy performance,


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford will contract with NYSERDA to conduct an energy audit of the buildings and facilities of the Town Hall and the Highway garage of the Town of Stanford,


AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the $100 cost for the NYSERDA energy audit be approved by the Town of Stanford Town Board.



Motion made by: Supervisor Virginia Stern



Seconded by: Councilman Christopher Flynn
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Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn - yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.


Resolution #10 of 2010 approved by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 13th day of May 2010.

4. ACKNOWLEDGE RECEIPT OF ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE APPLICATION FROM PICOLO 82 RESTAURANT: The aforementioned application was received by the Town Clerk, via certified mail, on April 10, 2010 and will be kept on file in her office.

5. COURT REPORT ON SECURITY INSTALLATION: Town Justice Smith gave an overview of the security issues in the Town Court, and reported that the Office of Court Administration found their Court to be alright.  Justice Smith also described the grants obtained for new chairs in the court room and the segregated room for defendants.  A security system for the court’s three doors, as well as “panic buttons” linked to a monitoring station was also included in this grant, but that the monthly monitoring fee of $21.95 ($264 per year) would need to be included in the Court’s expenses for 2011.  The possibility of having cameras for the Court was temporarily on hold.

6. VENDING MACHINE AT THE BACK OF TOWN HALL: Mr. Raffael Caputo, owner of the Laundromat, had offered to put a vending machine at the outside rear of the Town Hall, and would pay for the installation of the outlet, electricity used, and be responsible for any damage or malfunction.  The Town would, in turn, receive 30% of the profits.  Mr. Caputo and the Attorney for the Town will prepare a contract regarding this matter and it will be discussed again.

7. LYME DISEASE PROCLAMATION: The following proclamation was read by Supervisor Stern:

PROCLAMATION
MAY IS LYME DISEASE AWARENESS MONTH


WHEREAS, residents of the Town of Stanford enjoy our open space and wooded areas in the Town, and

WHEREAS, this open space and wooded areas are used by many for recreation, and 

WHEREAS, this open space and wooded areas provide excellent wildlife habitat which in turn provides prime habitat for ticks, and

WHEREAS, deer ticks carry Lyme disease and many other tick-borne illnesses which have afflicted almost 20,000 residents in Dutchess County with several in the Town of Stanford, and

WHEREAS, Dutchess County has the highest number of Lyme disease cases of any county in the United States, and

WHEREAS, the Dutchess County Legislature has appropriated funds to the Carey Institute to research control of deer ticks, and

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that May 2010 be declared as Lyme Disease Awareness month in the Town of Stanford, so that our residents may become more knowledgeable of the causes and effects of Lyme Disease.  Dutchess County has scheduled several events: a website, www.stopticks.org, a video lending library and many other efforts to educate and alert residents about Lyme Disease.

Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern, seconded by Councilman Thomas Dewhirst

Motion carried with all voting as follows: Roll Call Vote as follows:  Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes;  Councilman Thomas Dewhirst –   yes;  Councilman Christopher Flynn – yes;  Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes;  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes.
8. STATE RETIREMENT RESOLUTION: Supervisor Stern stated that this resolution does not have to be passed until July and will be discussed again at the June meeting.

9. NEXTEL CELL TOWER RE-CERTIFICATION: Adam Moss, representing Nextel for the cell tower on Ohland, stated that the existing 140 ft. monopole needed a Special 
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Permit from the Town Board in order to be re-certified every five years, according to the Town’s zoning code.  Attorney Bogle then read the following resolution:

RESOLUTION #11 of 2010

A Resolution for the Nextel Cell Tower Re-Certification
WHEREAS, NEXTEL OF NEW YORK, INC., D/B/A NEXTEL COMMUNICATIONS  [hereinafter referred to as the “Applicant” or “Nextel”] has made an application to the Town Board of the Town of Stanford [hereinafter referred to as the “Town Board”] for a five (5) year extension of the Special Use Permit granted by Resolution Number 22 for the year 2005 by the Town of Stanford Town Board, for a certain telecommunications tower [the “Application”] located at 199 Ohland Road, Town of Stanford, County of Dutchess and State of New York [Grid Number 6769-00-975426-00] [the “Premises”], [collectively referred to as the “Project”], and 

WHEREAS, pursuant to Local Law Number 3 [codified at Town Code Article 160] for the year 2000 the Town Board has adopted regulations and provisions regarding such applications for Wireless Telecommunications Facilities, (the “Telecommunications Law”) and the Town Board, under those regulations, is the lead agency and the board to consider such applications, and 

WHEREAS, five (5) years have passed since the Special Permit was issued, and pursuant to Town Code Section 160-18(A), the applicant is required to renew its Special Use Permit on application to the Town Board every five (5) years, and

WHEREAS, NEXTEL, by its attorneys, Snyder & Snyder, LLP, has by letter and other information dated April 9, 2010, requested such five (5) year extension in writing, and provided the Town Board and its consultant, CMS, with the required information and proof as set forth in Section 160-18(A) of the Town Code, and

WHEREAS, The applicant has submitted a statement that the facility is in compliance with the special use permit and is in compliance with all applicable codes, laws, rules and regulations, and further that it re-certified that it was “designed and constructed and generally continues to meet all local, federal, state and county structural requirements for loads, including wind and ice loads,” signed by a New York State licensed professional engineer, and 

WHEREAS, the applicant submitted a cumulative RF emissions report, certifying that the NIER levels at the site are within threshold levels adopted by the FCC, and signed by a New York State licensed professional engineer, which is required by Section 160-23 of the Town Code, and 

WHEREAS, this is an application for the extension of a Special Use Permit without any change in construction, equipment or other physical changes, it is a “ministerial” decision and not a “discretionary” decision, and as a result, no SEQRA review is required or completed.


NOW, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford hereby approves and grants a five (5) year extension of the Special Use Permit granted to Nextel of New York, Inc., d/b/a Nextel Communications, originally dated October 13, 2005, based on the documentation and information submitted to the Town Board as stated above, pursuant to Section 160-18 (B). 
On May 13, 2010, before the Town Board of the Town of Stanford, a motion was made by Supervisor Virginia Stern  and seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer for the passage of the above-referred Resolution by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford. A Roll Call vote was held, as follows:

Town Board Member Mark D’Agostino voted:  yes

Town Board Member Thomas Dewhirst voted:  yes

Town Board Member Christopher Flynn voted: yes

Town Board Member Johanna Shafer voted:  yes

Supervisor Virginia Stern voted:  yes

The Resolution was passed by the affirmative vote of the Town Board and thereby adopted, granting such five-year extension of the Special Use Permit.


Certified this 13th day of May, 2010


10. BUDGET RESOLUTION: The following resolution was read by Supervisor Stern:

BUDGET RESOLUTION

RESOLUTION # 12 OF 2010
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             Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern



             Seconded by Councilman Thomas Dewhirst

 
WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2010 General Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,

 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2010 General Fund budget:


Account





Increase
Decrease

00-01-1990-40 – Contingency





$ 1,504.80


00-04-5132-40 – Highway Garage communications-Bonte tower
$  1,200.00




00-04-5132-44 – New Highway Garage – Morris bills

$     304.80









TOTAL:

$   1,504.80
$ 1,504.80



Roll Call Vote as follows:
Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes






Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes






Councilman Christopher Flynn – yes






Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes






Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes

Budget Resolution # 12 of 2010 unanimously approved by the affirmative votes of the Town Board members present and certified this 13th day of May, 2010.

11. OTHER: The Town’s Cable Franchise Agreement review by Attorney Bogle was briefly discussed, and Mr. Bogle felt that a Town Board member should serve as a liaison with Cablevision.  It was agreed that this matter would be discussed at the June workshop.

(Tabled from the beginning of the meeting)

APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS:  The May 2010 Abstract of Claims and the Planning Board Escrow Abstract were both approved on a motion made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Virginia Stern, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 20655 {JC Fund-#20656} to 20716 in the amount of $44,405.07; Highway Fund, check numbers 20717-20746, in the amount of $53,769.52; and Street Lighting, check # 20747, $612.33.  Grand total of Abstract #5 of 2010: $99,023.92.  Abstract #5P, check numbers 716-719, in the amount of $4,926.30.  Discussion followed regarding Michael Richardson’s bill as Councilmen Dewhirst and D’Agostino felt that he had overcharged the Town.  The motion to approve the Abstracts was withdrawn by Councilwoman Shaffer.  A motion to approve Abstract #5 without Michael Richardson’s bill in the amount of $237.00 was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst.  Motion carried.  Grand total of Abstract #5 was corrected to be $98,786.92.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.


A motion to set a Special Meeting on May 26th, 2010 was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to meet with the garage Committee and the Town’s auditor at 7:00 PM.  Other business that may be attended to was the AT&T Special Use Permit for the Willowbrook Road cell tower antenna application, and any other business deemed necessary.  Motion carried with all in favor.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Mark Stern, Market Lane, requested that the Board reconsider the Supervisor’s computer request and not wait another month.

Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road, also requested that the Town Board approve the computer for the Supervisor.

Michael Shafer, Decker Road, also stated that the Board should approve the computer purchase.

Carol Hanlon, Hobbs Lane, asked if the Master Plan would need to have a Greenway reference if the Compact was approved.

With no other business at hand, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to adjourn the meeting at 10:15 PM.  Motion carried with all in favor.

Respectfully submitted, Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk 

